

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
+ + + + +
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD
+ + + + +
MEETING

␣-----»
IN THE MATTER OF: :
 :
Bardia's, Inc. :
t/a New Orleans Cafe : Show
2412 18th Street, NW : Cause
Retailer CR - ANC-1C : Hearing
License No. 21784 :
Case #12-CMP-00367 :
 :
(Failed to File Quarterly :
Statements (1st Quarter 2012) :
␣-----¼

February 13, 2013

The Alcoholic Beverage Control Board met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control Hearing Room, 2000 14th Street, N.W., Suite 400S Washington, D.C. 20009, Chairperson

Ruthanne Miller, presiding.

PRESENT:
RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson
NICK ALBERTI, Member

DONALD BROOKS, Member
HERMAN JONES, Member
MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member

ALSO PRESENT:
FERNANDO RIVERO, OAG

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

(4:10 p.m.)

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. We are going to move on to the third case in the afternoon, which is Case No. 12-CMP-00367, New Orleans Cafe located at 2412 18th Street, N.W., License No. 21784 in ANC-1C.

If the parties would identify themselves for the record?

MR. RIVERO: Good afternoon, Board Members. Fernando Rivero for the District of Columbia.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Sir?

MR. BARDIA: Madam Chair, good afternoon.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You can sit down, because actually we can hear you better.

MR. BARDIA: All right.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: On that mike. Okay.

MR. BARDIA: Bardia, Ferdowski from New Orleans Cafe at 2412 18th Street,

1 N.W., Washington, D.C.

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. You
3 are the owner, sir?

4 MR. BARDIA: Yes, ma'am.

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right.
6 Okay. This is a Show Cause Hearing. Mr.
7 Rivero, do we have any preliminary matters?

8 MR. RIVERO: We do not. We are
9 ready to move to a hearing.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right.
11 Go ahead.

12 MR. RIVERO: Good afternoon, Board
13 Members. We are here today in the Show Cause
14 matter of New Orleans Cafe. And the Show
15 Cause Notice issued in this matter concerns
16 the charge that the licensee failed to timely
17 file with the Board the required quarterly
18 statements reporting for the preceding quarter
19 gross receipts for the establishment, gross
20 receipts for sales of alcoholic beverages,
21 gross receipts for food sales, total expenses
22 for the purchase of food and alcoholic

1 beverage and the expenses for purchases of
2 food and alcoholic beverages separately in
3 violation of DC Official Code 25-113(b)(2)(a)
4 2001 edition.

5 It is our believe that a
6 preponderance of the evidence based on the
7 testimony of our witness, the ABRA Auditor,
8 Adeniyi Adejunmobi, will show that the
9 licensee failed to timely file the quarterly
10 statement for the quarter that was ending
11 March 31, 2012.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Do you
13 have an opening statement?

14 MR. BARDIA: Yes. Madam Chair, I
15 have been in my store for almost eight --

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Now, let me
17 say something, let me caution you right there,
18 okay? You are not a lawyer, right?

19 MR. BARDIA: No, ma'am.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. All
21 right. So you probably want to give
22 testimony, which is evidence --

1 MR. BARDIA: Yes.

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- that we
3 will consider. Mr. Rivero just gave an
4 introduction on what his case would show.

5 MR. BARDIA: Yes.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So I think
7 what I would suggest is that we will wait to
8 come to your case and then most likely we will
9 just put you under oath.

10 MR. BARDIA: Yes.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Unless
12 you have an introductory remark you want to
13 make, but you can make them then or else you
14 can just go under oath, which I think is
15 probably what you will want to do.

16 MR. BARDIA: Yes.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. So
18 let's let you call your witness, Mr. Rivero.

19 MR. RIVERO: Thank you. We would
20 call Adeniyi Adejunmobi to the stand.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Did
22 you catch that?

1 COURT REPORTER: I caught what he
2 said, yes.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Most of it,
4 okay. Thank you. All right. Good afternoon.
5 Whereupon,

6 ADENIYI ADEJUNMOBI
7 was called as a witness by Counsel for the
8 Government, and having been first duly sworn,
9 assumed the witness stand and was examined and
10 testified as follows:

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right.
12 Thank you.

13 DIRECT EXAMINATION

14 MR. RIVERO: Good afternoon. Can
15 you state your name for the record, please?

16 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: Adeniyi
17 Adejunmobi.

18 MR. RIVERO: Spell your first
19 name.

20 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: A-D-E-N-I-Y-I.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Rivero,
22 I'm sorry, I want to interrupt you just for

1 one second. I know we are under some time
2 constraints, but I just want you to know the
3 process that he is going to -- you know, ask
4 him questions. You will have an opportunity
5 to cross-examine and ask questions,
6 afterwards, okay? All right. Go ahead.

7 MR. RIVERO: A-D-E-N-I-Y-I?

8 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: Exactly.

9 MR. RIVERO: Okay. And now spell
10 your last name, please.

11 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: A-D-E-J-U-N-M-O-
12 B-I.

13 MR. RIVERO: Thank you. What is
14 your occupation?

15 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: Compliance
16 analyst for Alcoholic Beverage Regulation
17 Administration.

18 MR. RIVERO: Okay. And how long
19 have you been in that position?

20 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: Approximately, 14
21 months.

22 MR. RIVERO: Okay. And do you

1 have any duties that involve reports from
2 licensees?

3 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: Yes.

4 MR. RIVERO: Please explain.

5 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: On a quarterly
6 basis, I review the quarterly statement filing
7 for various licenses that were licensed by
8 ABRA under the License Class DC, DR and CRs.

9 MR. RIVERO: Okay. And are you
10 familiar with an establishment known as New
11 Orleans Cafe?

12 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: Yes.

13 MR. RIVERO: And how are you
14 familiar with this establishment?

15 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: On April 30,
16 2012, I determine that the establishment was
17 still yet to file their quarterly statement
18 with ABRA.

19 MR. RIVERO: Okay. I'm going to
20 go ahead and how you a document that I have
21 marked Exhibit 1 for identification, a copy of
22 which is provided to the licensee and copies

1 of which are available now for Board Members.

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

3 (Whereupon, the document was
4 marked as Government Exhibit 1 for
5 identification.)

6 MR. RIVERO: Take a look at that
7 document, please. What does that document
8 appear to you to be?

9 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: It's a quarterly
10 statement filing for restaurant of hotel
11 license.

12 MR. RIVERO: Okay. And that's a
13 photocopy, right?

14 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: Yes.

15 MR. RIVERO: Okay. And is the
16 original in the file?

17 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: Yes.

18 MR. RIVERO: Is that an accurate
19 copy of what we have in the file?

20 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: Yes.

21 MR. RIVERO: Okay. The Government
22 would move into evidence, at this time,

1 Exhibit 1, which is a quarterly statement
2 report.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Do you have
4 any objection to this?

5 MR. BARDIA: No.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Then
7 the Board will admit this exhibit as Exhibit
8 No. 1 for the Government.

9 (Whereupon, the document marked as
10 Government Exhibit 1 was received
11 in evidence.)

12 MR. RIVERO: I would like you to
13 then explain to us for whom is that, and
14 that's a report for which licensee?

15 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: For New Orleans
16 Cafe.

17 MR. RIVERO: Okay.

18 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: License No.
19 21784.

20 MR. RIVERO: Okay. And for what
21 quarter is that report?

22 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: For first quarter

1 2012.

2 MR. RIVERO: Okay. And what is
3 the ending date of that quarter?

4 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: The ending date
5 for that -- the ending date for the quarter is
6 March 31st.

7 MR. RIVERO: Okay. Or March 30th?

8 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: No, March 31st,
9 but the deadline for submission is April 30th.

10 MR. RIVERO: Okay. All right.
11 And when was that report submitted to the
12 Agency?

13 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: June 18, 2012.

14 MR. RIVERO: And how do you know
15 that?

16 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: Because it has
17 been stamped --

18 MR. RIVERO: Okay.

19 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: -- by ABRA --

20 MR. RIVERO: Okay.

21 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: -- as received on
22 June 18, 2012.

1 MR. RIVERO: Okay. No further
2 questions.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Do you have
4 any questions for him?

5 MR. BARDIA: No, I just wanted to
6 explain something.

7 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: No, you will
8 get your time. You will get your chance.
9 This is only if you have questions.

10 MR. BARDIA: No, no.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Board
12 questions? No, no questions. Thank you very
13 much.

14 MR. ADEJUNMOBI: Okay. Madam
15 Chair.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Have a good
17 afternoon.

18 (Whereupon, witness was excused.)

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right.
20 Do you have any other witnesses?

21 MR. RIVERO: No further witnesses.

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And no other

1 documents to put in evidence, at this time?

2 MR. RIVERO: We have Exhibit 1 in
3 evidence and that is all.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Thank
5 you.

6 MR. RIVERO: The Government
7 concludes.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. So
9 now, Mr. Ferdowski?

10 MR. BARDIA: Yes, ma'am.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: You can tell
12 your side. Would you rather sit there than to
13 go over there? You have a choice. Okay.
14 You don't mind, do you?

15 MR. RIVERO: No, I do not.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right.

17 Whereupon,

18 FERDOWSKI BARDIA
19 was called as a witness for the Licensee, and
20 having been first duly sworn, assumed the
21 witness stand and was examined and testified
22 as follows:

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. All
2 right.

3 MR. BARDIA: Thank you, Madam
4 Chair. Thank you, Members. I mentioned that,
5 you know, it's true that what has happened, I
6 was visited during the construction.

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: Would you move
8 the microphone a little closer?

9 MR. BARDIA: Yes.

10 MEMBER ALBERTI: So that we can
11 hear you better. Thank you.

12 MR. BARDIA: I would say I was
13 visited by one of your members during the --
14 August when the construction was going on on
15 18th Street. And when the gentleman
16 approached during the lunchtime, and I show my
17 books and I show him that I did file it, what
18 happened in the many, many times in the past
19 that I do mail on time with all my respect for
20 many, many years, but if the mailman who comes
21 to our neighbors and change here or there or
22 they move to other part of the city, they do

1 not perhaps mail it or perhaps mail would be
2 lost in the processing.

3 It happened to me with the DC
4 Government Service Tax. And after I file it
5 and show them my receipts that I mail it and
6 the checks, then after maybe two or three
7 months later, the post person brought it back.
8 Then I have to put it in an envelope to show
9 that I did mail it on time. It happened.

10 I'm not here to argue that, but
11 only God, only Lord knows that I have filed it
12 on timely matters all these years, many, many
13 times I never default on my -- paying my
14 taxes or defy the reports. I have the books
15 for 18 years. And each time that I make a
16 copy. I make a copy that particular day,
17 which I was visited during the August, I show
18 it to member, the copy of my receipts.

19 Then the next day I came and I
20 went to meet Mr. Abdul in the office and how
21 a copy of it that I had in my possession. And
22 he examines it and I introduce myself to him

1 and I explained to him I do not know honestly,
2 only God knows.

3 I did mail it on time. And I had
4 done it all these years. I am not here to
5 argue about it, but I have done properly with
6 the timely manner. But if the mail somehow
7 lost it or someone -- what has happened to it,
8 I do not know. I do not know.

9 And then on that particular day,
10 the date on it, which is true, when I
11 explained to him this is another copy, which
12 I have, then Mr. Abdul stamps it. The stamp
13 is true. I was there with him physically.

14 And I'm here to ask you your mercy
15 upon me, because due to the construction on
16 18th Street for three years, every one of us
17 suffered, including me. I am so behind in my
18 rent, I have not done -- pay my rent this
19 month and during the summertime.

20 And our Government, DC Government
21 never help us in any way in this way. I'm not
22 here to, you know, try to get, you know, away

1 from whatever the fine is, but I cannot pay,
2 because I did file it on time.

3 And I thank you so much for your
4 time. I'm here to tell the truth, nothing but
5 the truth, so help me Lord.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Mr.
7 Rivero, do you have any questions?

8 MR. RIVERO: Not at this time.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Board
10 Members? All right. Well, I just want to ask
11 you do you have any kind of proof that you
12 mailed the statement on time?

13 MR. BARDIA: Madam Chair, when I
14 do it, when I file it, I always keep a copy of
15 it. One copy I attached it to my paper and
16 document for so many, many years. And then a
17 copy that I sent it to the Alcoholic Beverage.

18 On the copy which I have, when Mr.
19 -- when I read him that date by one of your
20 staff, I think it was Mr. Young who came to my
21 store, wrote it in here that I show him, that
22 I show him the copy of which I did file. And

1 he said okay, no problem.

2 The next day, when I went to see
3 Mr. Abdul at the office, I didn't know your
4 office was in here. I went to the other
5 section and then they told me I have to come
6 here. But I met Mr. Abdul. I show him this
7 is another copy that I have. And then he
8 stamps it.

9 But the first original was mailed
10 to your organization in a timely manner. And
11 you could look through my records.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So you were
13 visited like around June 17th or something
14 like that?

15 MR. BARDIA: No.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: No?

17 MR. BARDIA: I was revisited. I
18 was revisited on -- yes. I was visited on
19 June. I think it was perhaps was Wednesday.
20 I cannot recall it.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So you -- and
22 then you went to ABRA the next day or so?

1 MR. BARDIA: Yes, the next day.

2 The next day.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: With the copy
4 that you had?

5 MR. BARDIA: Yes. And Mr. Abdul
6 Young, who was a tall gentleman who visited my
7 store during the lunchtime between 1:00 to
8 2:00. And then he -- I show him the copy of
9 what I had. And then he said no problem, take
10 it and I went the next day, because I couldn't
11 leave my store at that particular time to come
12 to -- because I am only one man who does
13 everything at the store, waiting and cooking
14 and greeting. And that's what happened.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Any
16 other questions? Mr. Alberti?

17 MEMBER ALBERTI: Hi, Mr.
18 Ferdowski.

19 MR. BARDIA: Yes, sir.

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: The quarterly
21 reports for 2012 that were filed after that
22 were filed timely?

1 MR. BARDIA: Yes.

2 MEMBER ALBERTI: Did you file --
3 did you send those in by mail?

4 MR. BARDIA: Yes, sir.

5 MEMBER ALBERTI: Are you aware
6 that ABRA has an on-line filing system?

7 MR. BARDIA: Yes, but with all due
8 respect, you know, I'm an old man and I have
9 to ask my children to show me and since my
10 children don't have no time for me any more
11 and --

12 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

13 MR. BARDIA: -- I don't have
14 really any computer at work or anything like
15 that.

16 MEMBER ALBERTI: Sir?

17 MR. BARDIA: I always have done
18 it, you know, in old-fashioned way. And if I
19 may represent to you, all my books, I been
20 doing it -- this -- the books that I --

21 MEMBER ALBERTI: That's not
22 necessary. So, but you answered my question.

1 MR. BARDIA: Yes, sir.

2 MEMBER ALBERTI: You filed them by
3 mail.

4 MR. BARDIA: Yes.

5 MEMBER ALBERTI: Always and you
6 have never --

7 MR. BARDIA: Always.

8 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- filed them
9 electronically.

10 MR. BARDIA: Always by mail.

11 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

12 MR. BARDIA: Even my tax, the
13 sales tax, always by mail.

14 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. I have no
15 other questions. Thank you.

16 MR. BARDIA: Thank you.

17 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Others?

18 Okay. Okay. Do you have any -- you don't
19 have any other evidence you want to put into
20 the record?

21 MR. BARDIA: No, ma'am.

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: We have the

1 quarterly report here.

2 MR. BARDIA: Yes. No, ma'am.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Okay.

4 Then it's time for closing arguments.

5 MR. RIVERO: Thank you.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Go
7 ahead. Is that your closing argument?

8 MR. RIVERO: Not this time,
9 unfortunately.

10 Board Members, I submit to you
11 that the Government has proven its case today.
12 You have uncontroverted evidence in front of
13 you in the form of Government Exhibit 1 that
14 the Agency received the report or its files on
15 June 18th, and that's really what the law
16 requires.

17 It requires filing with the Board
18 timely and presented with no evidence that the
19 report was received when the law says it has
20 to be received. So that's the Government's
21 case and that evidence has not been
22 contradicted in any way, shape or form.

1 The licensee also put on his case
2 and, quite frankly, I believe the licensee.
3 And I would not be surprised if you also
4 believe the licensee. The licensee's story
5 when put together with the Government's story
6 do not conflict in any way.

7 What we have here is a story of a
8 licensee who has done this process all the
9 time and for once out of many years, the
10 report got lost in the mail.

11 Now, I myself am not a teenager,
12 but I put stuff in the mail, too, all the
13 time. There is nothing wrong with that. We
14 just run the risk that every now and then
15 something will get lost in the mail.

16 There are other ways to file with
17 the Agency and we don't have to be a whiz in
18 terms of computer knowledge. We can walk into
19 the Agency by hand and deliver it, because
20 that lessens the risk of something being lost
21 in the mail.

22 Now, it is true that the licensee

1 has continued to file and the mail has gone
2 through. Maybe some day in the future it may
3 get lost again, but none of that takes away
4 from the fact that the only proof in front of
5 you is that the report was received on June
6 18th.

7 According to the licensee's own
8 admission after he was visited by an ABRA
9 employee, he very quickly submitted a copy
10 that was stamped on June 18th.

11 So that really is the story. It
12 is unfortunate that this happened. Perhaps it
13 would be more fail-safe to walk in and hand-
14 deliver something, because that way it won't
15 get lost in the mail or you can continue to
16 file in the mail. It's the licensee's choice.

17 But for the purposes of this case,
18 what you have is something filed with the
19 Agency on June 18th, which was over a month
20 too late. Thank you.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.
22 Okay. Would you like to make a closing

1 statement?

2 MR. BARDIA: Madam Chairman, I
3 really respect Mr. Francisco and appreciate
4 that he notice about what has happened to me.
5 But I'm not here to argue about my lack of
6 respect. I'm here to tell the truth that I
7 did file it on time. I did file it.

8 And as I mentioned, you know,
9 like, you know, I am not -- I do not know how
10 the post system work, but it happened that
11 perhaps all these years only one time you
12 might chase and whether you have to believe it
13 or not, I leave it in your hearts and your
14 mind and the hands of God, because I'm here
15 only to tell the truth.

16 And if it lost in the mail, I have
17 no control of it. I did have a copy of it
18 that I showed to one of your quality men who
19 visited me and I take the next day to ABRA and
20 I show it and I tell the truth, he was there.
21 He stamped it and I told him what happened.

22 I'm here only to tell the truth

1 and you've got to believe me, because I'm not
2 here to hide anything. For so many years I
3 have been filing, for so many years I have
4 been having my books and the copy of it, which
5 I attach it every time.

6 If you come to my store, I have an
7 18 books for 18 years and there is taxes and
8 pay five quarterly reports, I made the copy of
9 both, so if anything happens, that is not my
10 fault.

11 And I do appreciate it that you
12 consider me and accept my explanation, you
13 know, at this time.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Thank
15 you very much. All right. At this point
16 then, we are going to close the record on this
17 case. And I'm going to ask if the parties
18 want to file proposed findings of fact and
19 conclusions of law?

20 MR. RIVERO: The Board's
21 indulgence?

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Thank

1 you.

2 MR. RIVERO: Thank you. The
3 Government waives.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right.

5 MR. BARDIA: And I do, too.

6 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. All
7 right.

8 MEMBER ALBERTI: Mr. Rivero is
9 very persuasive sometimes.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Sometimes.
11 Okay. Good job. I am going to conclude this
12 hearing then.

13 What is going to happen is I'm
14 going to read some language about when we are
15 going to have a closed deliberation on this,
16 but, in essence, you don't have to stay for
17 all that, we will be issuing you an order
18 within 90 days after today.

19 MR. BARDIA: Yes.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: We will be
21 deliberating.

22 MR. BARDIA: Yes.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And then you
2 will have a written order on this.

3 MR. BARDIA: Yes, ma'am.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Thank
5 you very much.

6 MR. BARDIA: Thank you, Madam
7 Chair. Thank you, Members.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Have a good
9 afternoon.

10 MR. BARDIA: Good afternoon and
11 come see me at the store, I make a good gumbo.
12 Thank you.

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Thank you.

14 MEMBER ALBERTI: Thank you.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. As
16 Chairperson of the Alcoholic Beverage Control
17 Board for the District of Columbia and in
18 accordance with Section 405 of the Open
19 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I move that
20 the ABC Board hold a closed meeting for the
21 purpose of seeking legal advice from our
22 counsel on Case No. 12-CMP-00367, New Orleans

1 Cafe, per Section 405(b)(4) of the Open
2 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, and
3 deliberating upon this case for the reasons
4 cited in Section 405(b)(13) of the Open
5 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010.

6 Is there a second?

7 MEMBER BROOKS: Second.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Brooks
9 has seconded the motion. I'll now take a roll
10 call vote on the motion.

11 Mr. Brooks?

12 MEMBER BROOKS: I agree.

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Alberti?

14 MEMBER ALBERTI: I agree.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Ms. Miller
16 agrees.

17 Mr. Silverstein?

18 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: I agree.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Jones?

20 MEMBER JONES: I agree.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. It
22 appears that the motion has passed by a vote

1 of 5-0-0.

2 I hereby give notice that the ABC
3 Board will hold a closed meeting in the ABC
4 Board conference room following today's
5 hearings and issue an order within 90 days
6 pursuant to the Open Meetings Amendment Act of
7 2010.

8 Okay. It is 4:30. Okay.

9 (Whereupon, the Show Cause Hearing
10 in the above-entitled matter was concluded at
11 4:33 p.m.)

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

A	Amendment 28:19 29:2,5 30:6	better 2:17 14:11	21:17,22 22:3,6	copies 8:22
ABC 28:20 30:2,3	analyst 7:16	beverage 1:2,14,14 4:1 7:16 17:17	24:21 26:14,22	copy 8:21 9:19
Abdul 15:20 16:12 18:3,6 19:5	ANC-1C 1:8 2:7	28:16	27:4,6,10,20 28:1	15:16,16,18,21
above-entitled 30:10	answered 20:22	beverages 3:20 4:2	28:4,8,13,15,16	16:11 17:14,15,17
ABRA 4:7 8:8,18 11:19 18:22 20:6 24:8 25:19	appear 9:8	Board 1:2,14 2:10 3:12,17 9:1 10:7	29:8,13,15,19,21	17:18,22 18:7
accept 26:12	appears 29:22	12:11 17:9 22:10	chance 12:8	19:3,8 24:9 25:17
accurate 9:18	appreciate 25:3 26:11	22:17 28:17,20	change 14:21	26:4,8
Act 28:19 29:2,5 30:6	approached 14:16	30:3,4	charge 3:16	counsel 6:7 28:22
Adejunmobi 4:8 5:20 6:6,16,17,20 7:8,11,15,20 8:3,5 8:12,15 9:9,14,17 9:20 10:15,18,22 11:4,8,13,16,19 11:21 12:14	Approximately 7:20	Board's 26:20	chase 25:12	COURT 6:1
Adeniyi 4:8 5:20 6:6,16	April 8:15 11:9	books 14:17 15:14 20:19,20 26:4,7	checks 15:6	CR 1:8
Administration 7:17	argue 15:10 16:5 25:5	Brooks 1:20 29:7,8 29:11,12	children 20:9,10	cross-examine 7:5
admission 24:8	argument 22:7	brought 15:7	choice 13:13 24:16	CRs 8:8
admit 10:7	arguments 22:4	B-I 7:12	cited 29:4	D
advice 28:21	assumed 6:9 13:20	C	city 14:22	date 11:3,4,5 16:10 17:19
afternoon 2:5,10 2:15 3:12 6:4,14 12:17 28:9,10	attach 26:5	Cafe 1:6 2:6,22 3:14 8:11 10:16 29:1	Class 8:8	day 15:16,19 16:9 18:2,22 19:1,2,10 24:2 25:19
Agency 11:12 22:14 23:17,19 24:19	attached 17:15	call 5:18,20 29:10	close 26:16	days 27:18 30:5
agree 29:12,14,18 29:20	Auditor 4:7	called 6:7 13:19	closed 27:15 28:20 30:3	DC 4:3 8:8 15:3 16:20
agrees 29:16	August 14:14 15:17	case 1:9 2:4,5 5:4,8 22:11,21 23:1 24:17 26:17 28:22 29:3	closer 14:8	deadline 11:9
ahead 3:11 7:6 8:20 22:7	available 9:1	catch 5:22	closing 22:4,7 24:22	default 15:13
Alberti 1:19 14:7 14:10 19:16,17,20 20:2,5,12,16,21 21:2,5,8,11,14 27:8 28:14 29:13 29:14	aware 20:5	caught 6:1	Code 4:3	defy 15:14
alcoholic 1:2,14,14 3:20,22 4:2 7:16 17:17 28:16	A-D-E-J-U-N-M-... 7:11	Cause 1:7 3:6,13 3:15 30:9	Columbia 1:1 2:12 28:17	deliberating 27:21 29:3
	A-D-E-N-I-Y-I 6:20 7:7	caution 4:17	come 5:8 18:5 19:11 26:6 28:11	deliberation 27:15
	B	Chair 2:14 4:14 12:15 14:4 17:13 28:7	comes 14:20	deliver 23:19 24:14
	back 15:7	Chairman 25:2	Compliance 7:15	determine 8:16
	Bardia 2:14,18,21 2:21 3:4 4:14,19 5:1,5,10,16 10:5 12:5,10 13:10,18 14:3,9,12 17:13 18:15,17 19:1,5 19:19 20:1,4,7,13 20:17 21:1,4,7,10 21:12,16,21 22:2 25:2 27:5,19,22 28:3,6,10	Chairperson 1:15 1:19 2:3,13,16,19 3:2,5,10 4:12,16 4:20 5:2,6,11,17 5:21 6:3,11,21 9:2 10:3,6 12:3,7,11 12:16,19,22 13:4 13:8,11,16 14:1 17:6,9 18:12,16 18:21 19:3,15	computer 20:14 23:18	DIRECT 6:13
	Bardia's 1:6		concerns 3:15	District 1:1 2:11 28:17
	based 4:6		conclude 27:11	document 8:20 9:3 9:7,7 10:9 17:16
	basis 8:6		concluded 30:10	documents 13:1
	believe 4:5 23:2,4 25:12 26:1		concludes 13:7	doing 20:20
			conclusions 26:19	DONALD 1:20
			conference 30:4	DR 8:8
			conflict 23:6	due 16:15 20:7
			consider 5:3 26:12	duly 6:8 13:20
			constraints 7:2	duties 8:1
			construction 14:6 14:14 16:15	D.C 1:15 3:1
			continue 24:15	E
			continued 24:1	edition 4:4
			contradicted 22:22	eight 4:15
			control 1:2,14,14 25:17 28:16	electronically 21:9
			cooking 19:13	

employee 24:9
envelope 15:8
essence 27:16
establishment 3:19
 8:10,14,16
evidence 4:6,22
 9:22 10:11 13:1,3
 21:19 22:12,18,21
Exactly 7:8
EXAMINATION
 6:13
examined 6:9
 13:21
examines 15:22
excused 12:18
exhibit 8:21 9:4
 10:1,7,7,10 13:2
 22:13
expenses 3:21 4:1
explain 8:4 10:13
 12:6
explained 16:1,11
explanation 26:12

F

fact 24:4 26:18
failed 1:10 3:16 4:9
fail-safe 24:13
familiar 8:10,14
fault 26:10
February 1:12
Ferdowski 2:21
 13:9,18 19:18
Fernando 1:23
 2:11
file 1:10 3:17 4:9
 8:17 9:16,19
 14:17 15:4 17:2
 17:14,22 20:2
 23:16 24:1,16
 25:7,7 26:18
filed 15:11 19:21
 19:22 21:2,8
 24:18
files 22:14
filing 8:6 9:10 20:6
 22:17 26:3

findings 26:18
fine 17:1
first 6:8,18 10:22
 13:20 18:9
five 26:8
following 30:4
follows 6:10 13:22
food 3:21,22 4:2
form 22:13,22
Francisco 25:3
frankly 23:2
front 22:12 24:4
further 12:1,21
future 24:2

G

gentleman 14:15
 19:6
give 4:21 30:2
go 3:11 5:14 7:6
 8:20 13:13 22:6
God 15:11 16:2
 25:14
going 2:4 7:3 8:19
 14:14 26:16,17
 27:11,13,14,15
good 2:10,14 3:12
 6:4,14 12:16
 27:11 28:8,10,11
Government 6:8
 9:4,21 10:8,10
 13:6 15:4 16:20
 16:20 22:11,13
 27:3
Government's
 22:20 23:5
greeting 19:14
gross 3:19,19,21
gumbo 28:11

H

hand 23:19 24:13
hands 25:14
happen 27:13
happened 14:5,18
 15:3,9 16:7 19:14
 24:12 25:4,10,21
happens 26:9

hear 2:17 14:11
hearing 1:8,15 3:6
 3:9 27:12 30:9
hearings 30:5
hearts 25:13
help 16:21 17:5
HERMAN 1:21
Hi 19:17
hide 26:2
hold 28:20 30:3
honestly 16:1
hotel 9:10

I

identification 8:21
 9:5
identify 2:8
including 16:17
indulgence 26:21
interrupt 6:22
introduce 15:22
introduction 5:4
introductory 5:12
involve 8:1
issue 30:5
issued 3:15
issuing 27:17

J

job 27:11
Jones 1:21 29:19
 29:20
June 11:13,22
 18:13,19 22:15
 24:5,10,19

K

keep 17:14
kind 17:11
know 7:1,2,3 11:14
 14:5 16:1,8,8,22
 16:22 18:3 20:8
 20:18 25:8,9,9
 26:13
knowledge 23:18
known 8:10
knows 15:11 16:2

L

lack 25:5
language 27:14
late 24:20
law 22:15,19 26:19
lawyer 4:18
leave 19:11 25:13
legal 28:21
lessens 23:20
let's 5:18
license 1:8 2:7 8:8
 9:11 10:18
licensed 8:7
licensee 3:16 4:9
 8:22 10:14 13:19
 23:1,2,4,8,22
licensees 8:2
licensee's 23:4 24:7
 24:16
licenses 8:7
little 14:8
located 2:6
long 7:18
look 9:6 18:11
Lord 15:11 17:5
lost 15:2 16:7 23:10
 23:15,20 24:3,15
 25:16
lunchtime 14:16
 19:7

M

Madam 2:14 4:14
 12:14 14:3 17:13
 25:2 28:6
mail 14:19 15:1,1,5
 15:9 16:3,6 20:3
 21:3,10,13 23:10
 23:12,15,21 24:1
 24:15,16 25:16
mailed 17:12 18:9
mailman 14:20
man 19:12 20:8
manner 16:6 18:10
March 4:11 11:6,7
 11:8
marked 8:21 9:4

10:9
matter 1:5 3:14,15
 30:10
matters 3:7 15:12
ma'am 3:4 4:19
 13:10 21:21 22:2
 28:3
meet 15:20
meeting 1:3 28:20
 30:3
Meetings 28:19
 29:2,5 30:6
member 1:19,20,21
 1:21 14:7,10
 15:18 19:17,20
 20:2,5,12,16,21
 21:2,5,8,11,14
 27:8 28:14 29:7
 29:12,14,18,20
members 2:11 3:13
 9:1 14:4,13 17:10
 22:10 28:7
men 25:18
mentioned 14:4
 25:8
mercy 16:14
met 1:14 18:6
microphone 14:8
mike 1:21 2:19
Miller 1:16,19 2:3
 2:13,16,19 3:2,5
 3:10 4:12,16,20
 5:2,6,11,17,21 6:3
 6:11,21 9:2 10:3,6
 12:3,7,11,16,19
 12:22 13:4,8,11
 13:16 14:1 17:6,9
 18:12,16,21 19:3
 19:15 21:17,22
 22:3,6 24:21
 26:14,22 27:4,6
 27:10,20 28:1,4,8
 28:13,15 29:8,13
 29:15,15,19,21
mind 13:14 25:14
month 16:19 24:19
months 7:21 15:7

motion 29:9,10,22
move 2:4 3:9 9:22
 14:7,22 28:19

N

name 6:15,19 7:10
necessary 20:22
neighbors 14:21
never 15:13 16:21
 21:6
New 1:6 2:5,22
 3:14 8:10 10:15
 28:22
NICK 1:19
notice 3:15 25:4
 30:2
NW 1:7
N.W 1:15 2:7 3:1

O

OAG 1:23
oath 5:9,14
objection 10:4
occupation 7:14
office 15:20 18:3,4
Official 4:3
okay 2:3,13,20 3:2
 3:6 4:12,18,20
 5:11,17,21 6:4 7:6
 7:9,18,22 8:9,19
 9:2,12,15,21 10:6
 10:17,20 11:2,7
 11:10,18,20 12:1
 12:11,14 13:4,8
 13:13 14:1 17:6
 18:1 19:15 20:12
 21:11,14,18,18
 22:3,3,6 24:22
 26:14,22 27:6,11
 28:4,15 29:21
 30:8,8
old 20:8
old-fashioned
 20:18
once 23:9
on-line 20:6
Open 28:18 29:1,4
 30:6

opening 4:13
opportunity 7:4
order 27:17 28:2
 30:5
organization 18:10
original 9:16 18:9
Orleans 1:6 2:6,22
 3:14 8:11 10:15
 28:22
owner 3:3

P

paper 17:15
part 14:22
particular 15:16
 16:9 19:11
parties 2:8 26:17
passed 29:22
pay 16:18 17:1 26:8
paying 15:13
person 15:7
persuasive 27:9
photocopy 9:13
physically 16:13
please 6:15 7:10
 8:4 9:7
point 26:15
position 7:19
possession 15:21
post 15:7 25:10
preceding 3:18
preliminary 3:7
preponderance 4:6
PRESENT 1:18,22
presented 22:18
presiding 1:16
probably 4:21 5:15
problem 18:1 19:9
process 7:3 23:8
processing 15:2
proof 17:11 24:4
properly 16:5
proposed 26:18
proven 22:11
provided 8:22
purchase 3:22
purchases 4:1

purpose 28:21
purposes 24:17
pursuant 30:6
put 5:9 13:1 15:8
 21:19 23:1,5,12
P-R-O-C-E-E-D-...
 2:1
p.m 2:2 30:11

Q

quality 25:18
quarter 1:10 3:18
 4:10 10:21,22
 11:3,5
quarterly 1:10 3:17
 4:9 8:5,6,17 9:9
 10:1 19:20 22:1
 26:8
question 20:22
questions 7:4,5
 12:2,4,9,12,12
 17:7 19:16 21:15
quickly 24:9
quite 23:2

R

read 17:19 27:14
ready 3:9
really 20:14 22:15
 24:11 25:3
reasons 29:3
recall 18:20
receipts 3:19,20,21
 15:5,18
received 10:10
 11:21 22:14,19,20
 24:5
record 2:9 6:15
 21:20 26:16
records 18:11
Regulation 7:16
remark 5:12
rent 16:18,18
report 10:2,14,21
 11:11 22:1,14,19
 23:10 24:5
REPORTER 6:1
reporting 3:18

reports 8:1 15:14
 19:21 26:8
represent 20:19
required 3:17
requires 22:16,17
respect 14:19 20:8
 25:3,6
restaurant 9:10
Retailer 1:8
review 8:6
revisited 18:17,18
right 2:18 3:5,10
 4:17,18,21 6:4,11
 7:6 9:13 11:10
 12:19 13:16 14:2
 17:10 26:15 27:4
 27:7
risk 23:14,20
Rivero 1:23 2:10
 2:11 3:7,8,12 5:3
 5:18,19 6:14,18
 6:21 7:7,9,13,18
 7:22 8:4,9,13,19
 9:6,12,15,18,21
 10:12,17,20 11:2
 11:7,10,14,18,20
 12:1,21 13:2,6,15
 17:7,8 22:5,8
 26:20 27:2,8
roll 29:9
room 1:15 30:4
run 23:14
Ruthanne 1:16,19

S

sales 3:20,21 21:13
says 22:19
second 7:1 29:6,7
seconded 29:9
section 18:5 28:18
 29:1,4
see 18:2 28:11
seeking 28:21
send 20:3
sent 17:17
separately 4:2
Service 15:4

shape 22:22
show 1:6 3:6,13,14
 4:8 5:4 14:16,17
 15:5,8,17 17:21
 17:22 18:6 19:8
 20:9 25:20 30:9
showed 25:18
side 13:12
Silverstein 1:21
 29:17,18
sir 2:13 3:3 19:19
 20:4,16 21:1
sit 2:16 13:12
sorry 6:22
spell 6:18 7:9
staff 17:20
stamp 16:12
stamped 11:17
 24:10 25:21
stamps 16:12 18:8
stand 5:20 6:9
 13:21
state 6:15
statement 4:10,13
 8:6,17 9:10 10:1
 17:12 25:1
statements 1:10
 3:18
stay 27:16
store 4:15 17:21
 19:7,11,13 26:6
 28:11
story 23:4,5,7
 24:11
Street 1:7,15 2:6,22
 14:15 16:16
stuff 23:12
submission 11:9
submit 22:10
submitted 11:11
 24:9
suffered 16:17
suggest 5:7
Suite 1:15
summertime 16:19
surprised 23:3
sworn 6:8 13:20

system 20:6 25:10	two 15:6	26:2,3,7	4:10 2:2
T	t/a 1:6	Young 17:20 19:6	4:30 30:8
take 9:6 19:9 25:19	U		4:33 30:11
29:9	uncontroverted	P	400S 1:15
takes 24:3	22:12	p 1:4,11	405 28:18
tall 19:6	unfortunate 24:12		405(b)(13) 29:4
tax 15:4 21:12,13	unfortunately 22:9	#	405(b)(4) 29:1
taxes 15:14 26:7		#12-CMP-00367	
teenager 23:11	V	1:9	5
tell 13:11 17:4 25:6	various 8:7		5-0-0 30:1
25:15,20,22	violation 4:3	1	
terms 23:18	visited 14:6,13	1 8:21 9:4 10:1,8,10	9
testified 6:10 13:21	15:17 18:13,18	13:2 22:13	90 27:18 30:5
testimony 4:7,22	19:6 24:8 25:19	1st 1:10	
thank 5:19 6:4,12	vote 29:10,22	1:00 19:7	
7:13 12:12 13:4		12-CMP-00367 2:5	
14:3,4,11 17:3	W	28:22	
21:15,16 22:5	wait 5:7	13 1:12	
24:20,21 26:14,22	waiting 19:13	14 7:20	
27:2 28:4,6,7,12	waives 27:3	14th 1:15	
28:13,14	walk 23:18 24:13	17th 18:13	
think 5:6,14 17:20	want 4:21 5:12,15	18 11:13,22 15:15	
18:19	6:22 7:2 17:10	26:7,7	
third 2:4	21:19 26:18	18th 1:7 2:6,22	
three 15:6 16:16	wanted 12:5	14:15 16:16 22:15	
time 7:1 9:22 12:8	Washington 1:15	24:6,10,19	
13:1 14:19 15:9	3:1		
15:15 16:3 17:2,4	way 16:21,21 20:18	2	
17:8,12 19:11	22:22 23:6 24:14	2:00 19:8	
20:10 22:4,8 23:9	ways 23:16	2000 1:15	
23:13 25:7,11	Wednesday 18:19	20009 1:15	
26:5,13	went 15:20 18:2,4	2001 4:4	
timely 3:16 4:9	18:22 19:10	2010 28:19 29:2,5	
15:12 16:6 18:10	whiz 23:17	30:7	
19:22 22:18	witness 4:7 5:18	2012 1:10 4:11 8:16	
times 14:18 15:13	6:7,9 12:18 13:19	11:1,13,22 19:21	
today 3:13 22:11	13:21	2013 1:12	
27:18	witnesses 12:20,21	21784 1:8 2:7 10:19	
today's 30:4	work 20:14 25:10	2412 1:7 2:6,22	
told 18:5 25:21	written 28:2	25-113(b)(2)(a) 4:3	
total 3:21	wrong 23:13		
true 14:5 16:10,13	wrote 17:21	3	
23:22		30 8:15	
truth 17:4,5 25:6	Y	30th 11:7,9	
25:15,20,22	years 14:20 15:12	31 4:11	
try 16:22	15:15 16:4,16	31st 11:6,8	
	17:16 23:9 25:11		
		4	